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on November 16th, 2014, in the Morning Worship Service. 
 
One of the most important spiritual activities of the Christian is Prayer.  I think that everyone 
here would acknowledge that.  But if I were to ask you how often do you set aside time to get 
alone and consciously pray to God, just you and Him, I think that many of us would say that we 
are not satisfied that we are doing this often enough.  Why is it that we are like this?  Well 
perhaps it is because we are so used to our daily schedule of getting up, taking a shower, getting 
dressed, eating breakfast, going off to work, or getting the children ready for their day, that we 
simply do not feel that we have time to spend in consciously set-aside prayer with God.   
       I wonder if you have ever thought about how God and more specifically, our Lord Jesus 
Christ thinks about this?  Because here in these verses we find that He has given us his own 
example to show us how we are to pray, especially when we are busy.  The busier that He was, 
the more consciously and deliberately He was setting aside time for prayer with God.  
Interestingly enough, there is not all that much that is specifically said about how to pray in the 
Bible and so we are left to draw conclusions from the commands and the examples of men that 
we find in the Word of God.   
       There are however many promises given to us.  Many of them are from the lips of our Lord 
Himself.  And we will find that these promises, commands, exhortations and examples will be 
instruction enough.  The real question is; will we do it?  Let us remember that the Lord Jesus 
taught His disciples to pray when He was most engaged in His earthly ministry, by His own 
example.  A strong Christian is a praying Christian.  A weak Christian is weak spiritually because 
he does not pray.  Our Lord Jesus Christ, however, is the best of examples for you.   His prayer 
life sets the standard for all Christians and His example should motivate you to consider how 
you might become a prayer warrior for God.   
       There are 4 aspects of Christ’s prayer life that you ought to consider as you think about your 
own praying.  They each can be described by one word, each word we can alliterate as beginning 
with the letter P.  They are: 1st – Preparation; 2nd – Place; 3rd – Practice, and 4th – Purpose.   
Listen carefully and I think that you will find that by God’s grace you will be able to grow in your 
prayer life, and see God do great things for you, and others around you.     
1st of all – The Preparation for prayer.   
       If you are striving to be a godly person, you are very concerned for your preparation for the 
Lord’s Day, and the worship of that day.  You are concerned to observe this day as unto the Lord 
and you do not want your worship of Him, your attention which you will give to Him, or your 
prayers that you will offer up to Him, to be affected by the way that you have spent Saturday 
evening.  This is a very right thing for you to be concerned about.  It is dishonoring to the Lord to 
stay up late on a Saturday night seeking all of your own pleasure and then to rise up at the last 
moment on Sunday, if you rise up at all, in order to go to church.  I fail to see how this honors 
the Lord.   
       It is a very good and wise thing if you will prepare for the day that is coming; that you will 
spend time thinking about the day that is coming.  But I want you to understand that God is 
concerned with the way that you live every day of your life and He is looking at the way that you 
prepare yourself for what is coming, each and every day that you live.  If you will remember, the 
Lord Jesus Christ had a very, very busy day on this particular Sabbath Day.  He had gone to the 
Synagogue and He taught.  While He was there He cast a demon out of a man.  After the service, 
He went to Simon Peter’s house in the afternoon and engaged in further compassion and 
concern in healing Peter’s mother-in-law.    
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       So many people heard about His healing ministry, it says, that in the evening “the whole 
city” turned out to come to Peter’s house and gathered at the door to bring to Him their sick 
relatives and those who were demon possessed.  I am quite sure that Jesus was up pretty late 
that Sabbath evening.  Even though Jesus was God made manifest in the flesh, He was still a 
man; a man who sometimes was very weary.   But what does it say about Him, what does it says 
that He did the next day?  It does not say that Jesus was so exhausted from engaging in His 
ministry that He slept in.  It does not say that He put a “do not disturb” sign on the door.  No, it 
says that “in the morning, having risen a long while before daylight, He went out and departed to 
a solitary place; and there He prayed.”   
       This is something that we should consider.  Jesus thought that He should prepare for the day 
ahead.   In order to do this, he could not lie in bed.  Do you have many important things to do on 
any given day?  Then you should understand from Jesus’ example that is would be good for you 
to rise and pray.  Now I hope that you realize that there are a number of kinds of prayer that 
exist.  There is what I would call a “spirit” of prayer, the prayer that should be going on in our 
hearts and minds often; whether we wake or whether we sleep, whether we are at work or play, 
whether we are by ourselves or whether we are with other people.  It is a prayer that should be 
going on at all times.   
       Let’s look at few Biblical examples of this.  Turn with me to  1 Thessalonians 5: 15.  Here Paul 
is giving his final exhortations to the church of Thessalonica.  He lines them all up, and he says 
to them: “See that no on renders evil for evil to anyone, but always pursue what is good both for 
yourselves and for all.”  “Rejoice always, pray without ceasing, in everything give thanks; for this 
is the will of God in Christ Jesus for you.”  Now you can see from this that these exhortations 
from a human standpoint are quite impossible to keep apart from grace; the grace of our Lord 
Jesus Christ.  But when we have come to know the Lord, when we do have grace, the Lord 
expects us to keep them.  Rejoice always.   
       How can I do this?  How can I keep this command?  Well the answer is found in the next 
thing that Paul mentions; “pray without ceasing”.  How do I pray without ceasing?  Well, 
according to what is mentioned in all the Scriptures, you should begin your prayers with 
thanksgiving to God for the gift of life, continue to thank the Lord for His great grace in your 
salvation which has been, and is continually supplied to you through Jesus Christ your Lord, and 
then you should continue in that spirit all the day long and even when you are asleep, you will 
find that you will still be having thoughts toward Him and He towards you.  You will still be 
offering up prayers to God, even then. 
       Turn over to Psalm 63, verse 6.  This is prayer of David when he was being chased around in 
the wilderness by King Saul who was seeking his life.  Saul was jealous of David’s popularity 
after he slew the Philistine Goliath, and he was suspicious that David would take the kingdom 
away from him.  This was how David thought however, when he was lying down trying to sleep.  
“When I remember You (God) on my bed, I meditate on You in the night watches.” (No doubt he 
was in prayer during that time) “Because You have been my help, therefore in the shadow of 
Your wings I will rejoice.”  “My soul follows close behind You; Your right hand upholds me.”   
       These were the things that David thought about in the night watches, during his time of 
prayer, when it was no doubt hard for him to sleep.  Turn with me back to Psalm 4, a similar 
situation for David. He says, “Hear me when I call, O God of my righteousness!”  “You have 
relieved me in my distress; have mercy on me and hear my prayer.” “How long, O you sons of 
men, will you turn my glory into shame?”  “How long will you love worthlessness and seek 
falsehood?”  “But know that the Lord has set apart for Himself him who is godly; the Lord will 
hear when I call to Him.”  Are you troubled when you go to bed at night, dear Christian?   
       Are you troubled about people?  Are you angry because they are full of unrighteousness?  
Look at what David did.  Verse 4 – “Be angry and do not sin.”  “Meditate with your heart on your 
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bed, and be still.”  “Offer the sacrifices of righteousness, and put your trust in the Lord.”  There it 
is; he was praying while he lay in bed.  This is not a bad practice at all.  This is offering the 
sacrifices of righteousness.  Prayer is a sacrifice, yes; but it is pleasing to God.  In verse 8 it says, 
“I will both lie down in peace, and sleep; for You alone, O Lord, make me dwell in safety.”  You 
see what David did.  He cast his cares upon the Lord in prayer while he was lying in bed, and 
then he could really sleep.  What do you do when you cannot sleep?  I would say that you should 
pray.  Whether you rise up or lie there, pray.   
              But then there is also what I would term deliberate prayer.  It is the prayer of the closet.  
It is the prayer of a specific time.  It is the prayer which takes preparation to engage in.  This is 
the way that Jesus prayed that morning after the Sabbath.  We should never think that our 
engaging in deliberate religious devotion ceases on the day after the Sabbath.  Jesus’ example is 
enough to prove this.  He deliberately rose early; silently, so that he would not disturb the others 
in the household.  He prepared in relation to time.  He rose early, “a long while before daylight”, 
it says.  This requires grace in itself.  Where does this grace come from?  It comes from Jesus 
Christ who “loved the Lord His God” with all His heart, soul, mind, and strength.  It comes from 
Jesus Christ who “loved His neighbor as Himself”.   
       It does not, nor can it come, from simply resolving to be prepared.  Do you remember the 
Lord Jesus, on the night he was betrayed, in the garden of Gethsemane, how He spoke to His 
disciples there?  He said, “Sit here while I pray.”  “And He took Peter and James and John with 
Him, and He began to be troubled and deeply distressed.”  Then He said to them, “My soul is 
exceedingly sorrowful, even to death.”  “Stay here and watch.”  Now if ever the Lord Jesus 
needed His disciples to do exactly what He was asking them to do, it was at this point.  But what 
was their response? “Then He came and found them sleeping, and said to Peter, ‘Simon, are you 
sleeping?”  “Could you not watch one hour?”  “Watch and pray, lest you enter into temptation.”  
“The spirit indeed is willing, but the flesh is weak.” 
       You would certainly think that this reproof would have done it for Peter and the others.  
Surely, now they will stay awake.  But, “Again He went away and prayed, and spoke the same 
words.”  “And when He returned, He found them asleep again, for their eyes were heavy; and 
they did not know what to answer Him.”  That is two times that He has exhorted them to pray 
and they did not.  Then He goes to prayer and comes back to them the third time and says to 
them; “Are you still sleeping and resting?”  “It is enough!”  “The hour has come; behold, the Son 
of Man is being betrayed into the hands of sinners.”   
       Now what do we conclude from this?  I conclude that in the most important of spiritual 
matters that you and I will utterly fail to pray unless we have the grace of Christ working in us to 
help us to pray.  Jesus had to die for this.  And since He had died for this, I conclude that you 
and I must ask Him to teach us when to pray and how to pray, if we would desire to honor and 
glorify Him in this life.  We only have so much time given to us.  Will we sleep major portions of 
it away, spiritually or physically?  We do need sleep.  But do we need so much of it that we 
cannot rise early and deliberately pray?  I think not.  Something must change in us.  There must 
be preparation to include times of deliberate prayer.  This preparation consists of holy desires 
and longings to glorify God, even when we presently do not seem to have the strength to pray. 
The 2nd aspect of Christ’s prayer life that we should take notice of is Place. 
       The second part of verse 35 says, “He went out and departed to a solitary place; and there He 
prayed.”  If you and I are ever to engage in deliberate prayer and develop a habit of deliberate 
prayer, we have to have a place.  Here in our text, it is obvious that Jesus felt that he had to leave 
Simon’s house and the company of other people, and depart to solitary place.  No one else could 
be there.  No one else could see, but God.  Turn with me to Matthew 6: 5.  Here we see the Lord 
Jesus expanding on this truth.  “And when you pray, you shall not be like the hypocrites.”  “For 
they love to pray standing in the synagogues and on the corners of the streets, that they may be 
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seen by men.”  “Assuredly, I say to you, they have their reward.”  “But you when you pray, go 
into your room, and when you have shut the door, pray to your Father who is in the secret place; 
and your Father who sees in secret will reward you openly.”   
       A hypocrite is one who is more concerned about how he appears to men and before men, 
than he is about how he appears to God and before God.  A true Christian is far more concerned 
with his private prayer life than he is about his public prayer life before men.   A man may not 
have a gift of public prayer or public speaking, and yet he may have a very developed and 
extensive prayer life with God in secret.  The goal is not to impress either God or men by your 
prayers.  The object to know God's will and to offer up your desires unto God for things 
agreeable to His will, in the name of Jesus.  Jesus says that the hypocrite standing on the corner 
praying has his reward.  It is the supposed approval of men who think that he is spiritual.   
       But the true Christian will also have his reward if he develops a deliberate prayer life in 
secret.  The Father sees in secret.  He sees your heart, He sees your desires, He sees you 
deliberately approaching Him to spend secret time with Him and He is pleased.  "He who comes 
to God must believe that He is and that He is a rewarder of those who diligently seek Him." 
(Hebrews 11: 6)  Jesus is saying here that when we deliberately go to pray, in this holy way, we 
must have a secret place where we can pour out our heart to God in audible words.  During that 
time quiet whispered words may be spoken, or there may only be groans and sighs.  Or perhaps 
there will be louder words which you are speaking; not in a way that men may hear them, but 
rather in a way that God will hear them.    
       We need to seek to find a place where we can pray to God with audible words.  Sometimes 
this is hard to find.  When my dear  father was converted to Christ in May of 1970, my mother 
did not care for his collecting so many puritan books.  Nor did she like the prayers that he would 
pray for her conversion and the conversion of us children, at the dinner table.  He came to 
understand that he needed a place to pray; a place where he could pour out his soul to God 
alone.  He found that place in the basement behind the furnace.  There was a 6 ft. by 3 ft. space 
behind the furnace down there, and my dad put a padded mat down there on the floor, and he 
would arise at 4: 30 and spend time there with God in prayer each day.  This was his stated 
practice each morning.   
       There are others of God’s saints that I could mention.  John G. Paton, missionary to the New 
Hebrides; his father was a great man of prayer.  He says of his father, “Our home consisted of a 
“but” and a “ben” and a mid-room, or chamber called the “closet”.  “The one end was my 
mother's domain, and served all the purposes of dining room and kitchen and parlor, besides 
containing two large wooden erections, called by our scotch pleasantry “box beds”; not holes in 
the wall, as in cities, but grand, big airy beds, adorned with many colored counterpanes, and 
hung with natty curtains, showing the skill of the mistress of the house.”  “The other end was my 
father’s workshop, filled with five or six stocking frames, whirring with the constant action of 
five or six pairs of busy hands and feet, and producing right genuine hosiery for the merchants at 
Hawick and Dumfries.” “The closet was a very small apartment betwixt the other two, having 
room only for a bed, a little table, and a chair, with a diminutive window shedding diminutive 
light on the scene.”   
       “This was the Sanctuary of that cottage home.”  “Thither daily, and oftentimes a day, 
generally after each meal, we saw our father retire, and “shut to the door”; and we children got to 
understand by a sort of spiritual instinct (for the thing was too sacred to be talked about) that 
prayers were being poured out there for us, as of old by the High Priest within the veil in the 
Most Holy Place.”  “We occasionally heard the pathetic echoes of a trembling voice pleading as 
for life, and we learned to slip out and in past that door on tiptoe, not to disturb the holy 
colloquy.”  “The outside world might not know, but we knew, whence came that happy light as of 
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a new-born smile that always was dawning on my father’s face: it was a reflection from the 
Divine Presence, in the consciousness of which he lived.”   
       “Never in temple or cathedral, on mountain or in glen, can I hope to feel that the Lord God is 
more near, more visibly walking and talking with men, than under that humble cottage roof of 
thatch and oaken wattles.”  “Though everything else in religion were by some unthinkable 
catastrophe to be swept out of memory, or blotted from my understanding, my soul would 
wander back to those early scenes, and shut itself up once again in that Sanctuary closet, and, 
hearing still the echoes of those cries to God, would hurl back all doubt with the victorious 
appeal, ‘He walked with God, why may not I?”   
       What a wonderful testimony this is of closet prayer.  Let me ask you, do you engage in 
deliberate closet prayer?  I know that sometimes it is hard to get started just as hard to continue.  
But if you have the desire which is helped along by Christ’s grace, it will come to pass, and great 
things will come of it.   
The 3rd Aspect of Christ’s prayer life that we should take notice of is His practice. 
       Verse 36 says, “And Simon and those who were with Him searched for Him.”  “And when 
they found Him, they to Him, “Everyone is looking for You.”  You can see from these words that 
not only had it been a busy day, the day before and the night before, but it was going to be a busy 
day that day as well.  The day had just begun and everybody was looking for Him.  Is this the way 
with you?  You wake up and you have many children to take care of.  What will be your practice?  
Will it be to continue to try to find a place to pray?  Will you allow your prayer time to be cut 
short?   
       Susanna Wesley had this problem with trying to manage her larger household and many 
children.   One biography writes, “At about the age of thirty she resolved to spend an hour each 
morning and evening in prayer and study, and this habit she kept unbroken by the demands of 
the household.”  “Of her nineteen children, ten lived to be educated, and this duty fell on her, 
nor was she ever charged with neglect of domestic affairs.”  Another biographer writes, “Her 
spiritual life reflects at many points the impress of her puritan upbringing.”  “Her carefully 
ordered timetable, her regular times set apart for meditation and self-examination before God, 
her keeping of a spiritual journal or day-book, her observance of the strict Puritan Sabbath – 
these were all part of her method of life.”   
       You see this is something which is hard for us who live in such busy days and such busy 
time, to grasp.  But it is important that we do so.  Deliberate prayer must be made into a habit; it 
must become our regular practice for us to really make progress in living our Christian lives to 
the glory of God.  I have read somewhere that Susanna Wesley had trouble sometimes finding a 
place and a time to pray because she had so many children that she was taking care of.  She 
wanted to get alone to pray but she simply could not.  At such times she would actually throw 
her apron over her face to find privacy and pour out her soul to God in whispered prayers.  This 
was her practice.   
       Let’s bring this a little closer to home.  What is it that you do when someone calls on the 
phone while you are at prayer?  Do you have to answer it?  If it is important they will call you 
back.  What is that you should do when you are very busy?  Should you leave off regular 
deliberate prayer because of it?  Or should you make prayer all the more a priority.  Jesus was 
first to God, then to the concerns of the day.   
And then the final Aspect of Christ’s prayer life is Purpose. 
       Verse 37 says, “When they found Him, they said to Him, ‘Everyone is looking for You.”  “But 
he said to them, ‘Let us go into the next towns, that I may preach there also, because for this 
purpose I have come forth.”   Jesus’ time in prayer that morning, I believe, established the right 
priorities of what He ought to be doing in His ministry.  He knew and He had it confirmed to 
Him by the Father in prayer, in the early morning, what it was that He was called to do.  It was 
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not simply to focus on the ministry of healing men’s bodies.  It was to focus on the ministry of 
preaching to men, so that their souls would be saved.  As loving and sympathetic a man as Jesus 
was, it would have been easy for Him to have continued to help all those dear people who had 
demons, diseases, and other bodily ailments and afflictions.  But He did not do this.  He was not 
sent by the Father to do this at all times.  Certainly it might have been tempting to Him, 
according to His kind and merciful nature, for him to do so at all times.  But actually, there were 
more important things to do.  
       Prayer established His priorities in their proper order of importance.  And prayer will also 
establish your priorities in their proper order all well, for you; for your day as well, if you will 
simply get up and go to the secret place and engage God in the morning.  You will find great 
pleasure in this if you cultivate the daily habit of deliberate prayer.   
 
 


